#### WILLINGBORO TOWNSHIP COUNCIL

## AGENDA April 18, 2017

7:00 PM Call to order Flag Salute Statement Roll Call

Proclamation

Rita Taliaferro--Retirement

### Manager's Report

Res. 2017—62

RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP COUNCIL OF THE TOWNSHIP

OF WILLINGBORO AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENTS WITH APPOINTED

**PROFESSIONAL** 

Res. 2017—63

**EXECUTIVE SESSION (IF NEEDED)** 

## **OLD BUSINESS**

Res.2017-58

RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO RELEASING THE PERFORMANCE BOND FOR WILLINGBORO INVESTORS, LLC-ZIO GIO & AT&T (TABLED AT THE 4/4/17

**MEETING**)

Public Comment Council Comment Adjournment

ALL BUSINESS ITEMS ARE TENTATIVE PENDING THE REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE LAW DEPARTMENT

## Willingboro Township Council Meeting of April 18, 2017 was held in Council's Chambers, One Rev. Dr. M.L. King, Jr. Drive, Willingboro, NJ 08046

7:00 PM meeting Flag Salute Required Statement Roll Call

The Required statement was read.

In compliance with the Open Public Meeting Act, this is to announce that adequate notice of this meeting was provided in the following manner.

On January 2, 2017 advance written notice of this meeting was posted on the bulletin board in the Municipal Complex.

On January 2, 2017, advance written notice of this meeting was mailed to the Burlington County times, Willingboro, the Trenton Times, the Philadelphia Inquirer and the Courier Post.

On January 2, 2017, advance written notice of this meeting was filed with the Township Clerk. The Clerk is directed to enter into the minutes of this meeting this public announcement.

Roll Call: Councilman Anderson Present

Councilwoman Jennings Present
Councilman Nock Present
Deputy Mayor Holley Present
Mayor Walker Present

Also, Eric Berry, Township Manager; Rich Brevogel, Deputy Township Manager/Director of Public Works; Wendell Bibbs, P.E., Township Engineer; Cristal Holmes-Bowie, Esq. Office of Michael Armstrong, Township Solicitor; Jill Cyrus, Director of Recreation; Eusebia Diggs, Director of Finance; Reva Foster, Director of Community Affairs/Sr. Center

<u>Proclamation</u> Rita Taliafero- Retirement

Mayor Walker: We will forgo doing the proclamation at this moment.

#### Manager's Report (See attached)

Township Manager Berry introduced Kathleen Bonczyk to give a talk on Work Place Violence.

Ms. Bonczyk:

Good evening Council, Mr. Mayor, residents of Willingboro Township. My name is Kathleen Bonczyk. I am an attorney licensed here in the state of New Jersey as well as in Florida and I have been involved in work place violence; school shooting prevention; and domestic violence prevention for 25 years. In 2015, because it has been a growing problem. And, I am one who believes that work place violence, domestic violence and school shootings can be to a large extend predicted and potentially prevented. I established this group and it really started here in Willingboro Township, because of two people; Director Gregory Rucker and Mr. Eric Berry, Township Manager.

In 2015 Prague, Czech Republic working on Violence Prevention when some new of shootings—on air shootings that happened here in the U.S. And, when I

learned that, I said to Eric and to Director Rucker, there were probably signs leading up to this on air shootings of two employees and from there we continue to grow.

Our group is comprised of a group of multi-disciplinary team members: psychologist, members of the legal community, human resources, and special opts in the government, security prevention and law enforcement who come to Willingboro Township every three months, and we formed what we call the Think Tank. Ou7r research has been requested throughout the US and also global, including Australia and in London recently. Tomorrow, we have a meeting in the Willingboro Township Public Library and we would like to invite the members of Council to please come at 10 o'clock. We have several distinguished speakers who will be talking about such things as; how to prevent hostile shootings—activity shooter situations. I am looking at 100 killings that have happened up to and including the school shooting that happed in San Bernardino a week and a half ago. And, we are seeing some common threads, some trends with the shooters as well as the people that are killed. A half hour before this meeting stared, Jane Brady Nogal, whose daughter was murdered in Madison, Wisconsin called and when I was meeting with Director Rucker and personally wanted to thank the people of Willingboro Township and the Willingboro Township Committee, Mayor, Township Manager for allowing us to have these meetings every few months, she was supposed to be on a plane here tomorrow to attend the meeting, she missed it by a few minutes. The partner of the man who killed her daughter will be here tomorrow speaking with us, because she saw some signs beforehand that were missed. So, we have a very big meeting tomorrow where people are coming in from Pennsylvania, from Florida, from North Carolina and Willingboro Township is getting a name; not only across the US, but across the world as being the place where prevention strategies are coming from. Also, I thank you very much for allowing us to have our meeting here at the Public Library.

Township Manager, Berry: Mr. Mayor, I just want to add one more issue—not issue, but the

Willingboro township resident handbook a copy is available. It is

completed, so we can get that out to the folks who asked for it last week.

Thank you.

Mayor Walker: Any questions?

Councilman Nock: I have a question to the Manager of the handbook. Are you going to

make published copies—hard back? I know we can't afford to make thousands of them, but can we have 40, 50, because, I would like to have

a bound copy instead of...

## Willingboro Township Council Meeting of April 18, 2017 was held in Council's Chambers, One Rev. Dr. M.L. King, Jr. Drive, Willingboro, NJ 08046

Township Manager Berry: Is this what you are talking about?

Councilman Nock: Yes, so this will be mine. No problem. Let me say to you, I also feel

that this is the king of thing that should be in our realtor offices for when people move in. I don't know—they might have a lot more money than we do, but certainly some of them can certainly download it and have it

for new residents.

Councilwoman Jennings: I don't think that we should make hard copies, but I am wondering if we

could to some kind of binding. Do we have a binding machine?

Township Manager Berry: I don't know yet, but I will find out.

Deputy Mayor Holley: Staples...

Township Manager Berry: Staples. I know we have Staples.

Clerk: We do have a binding machine. We don't have all the supplies for the

binding machine, because we haven't' used it in quite some time.

Mayor, was I not supposed to speak?

Mayor Walker: Are you serious?

Clerk: Because you looked at me like...

Mayor Walker: Let's move forward.

#### Resolutions

#### **RESOLUTION NO. 2017-62**

#### A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP COUNCIL OF THE TOWNSHIP OF

# WILLINGBORO AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF PROFESSIONAL SERVICE AGREEMENTS WITH APPOINTED PROFESSIONALS

WHEREAS, on January 2, 2017 by Resolution 2017-6, the Township Council appointed the Municipal Prosecutor and the Public Defender, Municipal Labor Counsel; and

WHEREAS, all professionals are required to enter into a professional services agreement under terms and conditions set forth by Council; and

**NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED,** on this 18<sup>th</sup> day of April 2017, by the Township Council of the Township of Willingboro, assembled in public session, that it authorizes the Mayor and Clerk to execute professional services agreements with the following professionals not to exceed the amounts listed herein have.

Municipal Prosecutor, John McGill, III, Esq., McGill Law Practice, LLC, \$41,500.00.

Public Defender, Andrew M. Duclair, Esquire, Andrew M. Duclair, P.C., \$17,476.00; Extraordinary matters \$5,000.00.

**BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED,** that the Finance Director, Solicitor and appointees shall be provided with a copy of this resolution.

On motion by Councilman Nock

Seconded by Deputy Mayor Holley

Roll Call:

Councilman AndersonYesCouncilwoman JenningsYesCouncilman NockYesDeputy Mayor HolleyYesMayor WalkerYes

Motion carried.

Resolution 2017—62 Approved.

### RESOLUTION 2017—63 EXECUTIVE SESSION (IF NEEDED)

Mayor Walker:

No need, we have already completed executive session. Move forward.

**Old Business:** 

Res.2017-58

RESOLUTION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO RELEASING THE PERFORMANCE BOND FOR WILLINGBORO INVESTORS, LLC-ZIO GIO & AT&T (TABLED AT THE 4/4/17

**MEETING**)

Mayor Walker:

With all due respect, we said we were not going to bring this back up. That's what we just discussed, so, let's move forward. We were going to get a report from the Planning Board Engineer and or attorney before we discuss this.

Councilman Nock:

New business.

Mayor Walker:

New business.

Councilwoman Jennings:

I would like to ask where is the vote for paying the Burgess Group.

Mayor Walker:

We discussed that at the last meeting at executive session information. We can't discuss that in public. It was already voted on, the vote was no.

## Willingboro Township Council Meeting of April 18, 2017 was held in Council's Chambers, One Rev. Dr. M.L. King, Jr. Drive, Willingboro, NJ 08046

Cristal Holmes-Bowie, Esq.: The vote was two to two, so if there is a motion then...

Councilwoman Jennings: I would like to make a motion that the Council authorizes the

final payment to the Burgess Group for their services.

Mayor Walker: As the Chair of the meeting, I do not recognize that motion

according to Roberts Rules of Order, that as the Chair it is my authority to accept or deny a motion. I think that this is information that we need to continue to discuss in executive session with all five individuals according to Roberts Rules of

Order.

Councilwoman Jennings: Excuse me.

Councilman Anderson: Second. Can I get clarification of that?

Councilwoman Jennings: Yes, because I have a motion on the floor that has been second

and from my understanding it was discussed last week. I don't need any discussion. Anytime that we choose a person –our headhunter, whatever you want to call him, recommended, it's ludicrous to me that we don't want to pay. I don't want to go to court with a lawsuit, excuse me for that. So, my motion stands unless you can tell me something that stops my motion. I have

never heard that before. I am a sitting Council person.

Mayor Walker: Okay, I misread, I misread.

Councilman Anderson: It was properly seconded.

Clerk: Do you want me to call the roll call, sir?

Mayor Walker: Discussion, no discussion? Roll call.

Councilman AndersonYesCouncilwoman JenningsYesCouncilman NockAbstainDeputy Mayor HolleyYesMayor WalkerNo

Motion carried to pay the Burgess Group the remaining portion of their contract.

Councilman Nock: New businesses—go forward with new business.

Mayor Walker: New business.

Councilman Nock: I would like to put a motion forward and hopefully I got this

correct; Council motion to authorize review by Special Counsel of the indemnification of Reiter vs Walker. That's correct Mr.

Taylor?

Mayor Walker: Can you restate your motion?

Councilman Nock: Motion to authorize review by Special Counsel of the

indemnification—Township indemnification of Reiter vs

Walker. I will try again. I don't speed hand back there--motion to authorize review by Special Counsel of the indemnification--

Mayor Walker in Reiter vs Walker.

Deputy Mayor Holley: Second.

Councilman Anderson: Discussion, exactly what bill is this related to? What is the

amount?

Councilman Nock: the amount is 17—not to exceed...

Deputy Mayor Holley: This is not the bill. This is not the bill.

Councilwoman Jennings: It is a motion.

Councilman Nock: Just the motion. We have to do the motion first—sorry.

Roll Call: Councilman Anderson No

Councilwoman Jennings No
Councilman Nock Yes
Deputy Mayor Holley Yes

Mayor Walker Abstain

Councilman Nock: Do the second one?

Councilwoman Jennings: The second one is not valid if the first one didn't pass. It is not

valid.

Mayor Walker: Anymore new business at this time we will have public

comment.

## Public Comment 4/18/17

Mayor Walker:

At this time we will have public comment.

Clayton Sills-20 Bloomfield La.

I am also Water Commissioner and I... what I wanted to do was invite everyone out tomorrow. We have our regular MUA meeting at 4:30 P.M., but tomorrow at 6:00 P.M. we are going to have a special meeting to answer some of the questions that were posed. I believe it was last year when we had a meeting in the evening we had over a hundred residents that came out and had a lot of good questions. So, tomorrow at 6:00 P.M. we are going to entertain some more questions and we are going to update you on what we are doing with regard to our Smart Cities initiative, with regard to our capital planning, with regard to a number of issues that I am sure you all are going to be interested in because they tie into our Smart Cities development package. What we've been doing hopefully will demonstrate a better system where we're getting better efficiencies. We have our audits that we received from the New Jersey clean energy. If you are familiar with that, those audits would allow us to look at making our whole plant more efficient, a smarter plant, utilizing financial tools that will come along with that opportunity. So please come out tomorrow at 6:00 P.M. If you can get there at 4:30 P.M. for our regular meeting we'd like to have you there. But if you are not, we are going to have a special meeting at 6:00 P.M. directed at all the things that came up. In fact we talked about some of the senior citizen issues, how we can look at dealing with a lot of the changing situations for a lot of households. So if there are no questions, thank you. Oh we are going to be at JFK, we are moving it from the regular MUA building to the Kennedy Center. Okay.

Pat Lindsey-Harvey-Henderson La.

First of all congratulations Mr. Berry. Welcome back. Secondly we haven't heard anything about solar. Since it was passed we heard nothing. So I just wanted to get an update where are we?

Wendell Bibbs, Township Engineer: The solar contract as you know that is being more or less managed by another vendor. My understanding, I am just really waiting to hear if the contract was signed yet. I haven't heard from the vendor as far as whether he had

received an executed contract to date. Last I heard they did not receive a contract. So I will follow up with them. So, for next meeting I should have something.

Thomas Floyd-8 Buckingham Dr.

And, I just want to say to Mr. Berry welcome aboard. Once again, as I said at the last meeting, we as concerned citizens of Buckingham Park are dying to have you come to our meeting so we can find out what your vision is and share some of our visions for our community. Our next meeting is on the 25<sup>th</sup>, now we meet every Tuesday at the Senior Center at 7:30 A.M. If you can't make this one, May is around the corner. Try to make it there. We would love to have you there so we can welcome you in a Buckingham type way; and that may not be as good, but we would like to have you. Also, I would like to have a copy of that guide there. I am pretty sure my nephews or somebody will be able to get it off of online, I am not good with computers. But we need to try to find the most effective way to get it out to the public. Because we do surveys in Buckingham Park all the time and we still have a lot people putting things out for trash that the people aren't picking up; and we still have a lot of people violating the ordinances because a lot of them just don't know. So we need to have those ordinances out in the hands of as many people as we possibly can and give it to them as many times as we can until they get it. It is like learning something, you have to do it by repetition not just one time shot. I also would like to say thank you very much for the Township for the supplies that we have received for our new season. This season isn't like last season, last season we did like 40 projects. I think we only got 9 projects that we labeled with the state and the courts. But we are planning on doing about 15 because I a retiring on a lot of the things and the new people that are running the show don't know how to do it quite yet. So it is going to be a little slow a process, but we are looking to do 15 projects and half of those projects are going to be surveys; and we will share those surveys with you. So far we have found basketball courts out there, we have seen grass growing high and we also turned in a survey showing massive potholes all over Buckingham Park; and what I am saying is that if they engineer doesn't have a clue on how to fix all of the streets, at least let's patch the potholes. Not unless the Township and Engineer want to put pool together, put into and

interest bearing account so when members of Buckingham Park when we hit these potholes and tears our cars out of alignment we can file a claim with the Township. We need those potholes filled, because I know some cities do that. If you hit your car you get an alignment messed up, you file a claim and get it taken care of. But we surveyed, we turned the information into the Township, now we are waiting to see if those potholes get filled. But if you don't want to fill the potholes let's put some money aside so when I hit the pothole I want my car fixed. Especially if I tell you that the potholes are there. It isn't like you don't know, we told you. We gave you pictures, we showed you. The potholes are there, let's fix them. And one of the things that we need to do is get back and put quality of life on the front burner. It seems like we have gotten away from that. We have got to protect the interests of the homeowners just like we try to protect everybody else's interests. If someone think enough about Willingboro to buy a home here we have to protect that interest and the way to do that is to make quality of life not just a talking point but action. I am from old school, action speaks louder than words. Anybody can tell you anything but I want to see the action. I want to see those grass cut, I want to see the privacy fences fixed. I want these basketball courts taken care of. I want our streets fixed. That is quality of life issues. Everything else doesn't matter if we don't show that. So thank you.

Mayor Walker:

Is there any more public comment?

Jacqueline Mack-Maplewood La.

I am really sorry that when you came out tonight you did not introduce our new Township Manager. I think that we are what--three people here last week when you appointed him and you didn't make any effort to go to the newspaper and tell them that you had made a decision. I don't understand this. It has been going on for a year and a half and you didn't even introduce Mr. Berry. Well, welcome Mr. Berry, I am glad you are here.

Edward Berry:

Thank you very much.

Jacqueline Mack:

And, I would like to say thank you very much to Mr. Brevogel for the great job he did. I think you will find that he really kept things going here. It wasn't always easy. We've had a very contentious year and a half and I don't

like to see that or hear that here in Willingboro. But at the same time I go along with Mr. Floyd, I am one of these people too who I can see things the way they are supposed to be. If trash is not to be put out until 5:00 P.M. the day before, I don't want to see it Friday night for its Monday pickup. I know we have code enforcers. This past weekend, Easter weekend, it was a nice time for people to be out looking at some of the new homes and the homes that have been rehabbed; and what did I go around one corner in my area – eight black bags waiting for pickup Monday. They weren't picked up until 7:30 P.M. last night. But there they were, Saturday morning early. I didn't call code enforcement because I figured they weren't here on Saturday this week because of it being a holiday. But, these are the kind of things that we do need to tell new people moving in; and I think it is up to the realtors to have that packet. I have one of the old packets at home. I have to look and see how they put it together, I am not sure. But I know they had specific things about putting trash out, how to put it out. We have to tell them, no more televisions. We have to tell them mattresses have to be in plastic bags. These are all things that some of us know. We read about them, but others don't read the paper. They don't answer their phone, well, they aren't attached to the robo call here because they won't give you their cellphone number and they don't have a house phone. So something has to be done, so thank you very much for coming and Mr. Brevogel, I thank you very much.

Mayor Walker:

Ms. Mack, the Burlington County Times did do a story on Mr. Berry. If I am not mistaken, there was a story in there that covered Mr. Berry being hired. Didn't you? Okay. When we hired him and we did announce him and introduce him. When we made the appointment, when we took the official vote to hire him, there was a feature story in the Burlington County Times. Between then and now it was just about finalizing a contract, but there was a story featured on Mr. Berry being hired and we did

Jacqueline Mack:

Excuse me for butting in, but not everybody gets the paper in Willingboro.

Mayor Walker:

It will be in the Willingboro newsletter for sure. Let's move forward, any more public comment?

Steven Craig-Belmont La.

Welcome Mr. Berry, we hope that you make a difference here. Mr. Brevogel, thank you for everything that you did. I've been misinformed a couple of weeks, my daughter is extremely sick and needs a kidney transplant right away, so I have been kind of dealing with that. It is getting ready to be summer again, the guys are out with the bikes already, ATV's, they are riding and we need to do something about it; definitely potholes in Buckingham. I'm dodging them. I kind of feel the same way that Mr. Floyd does. If I wreck one of my cars because one of these potholes I will be coming with the bill. Let's just get it fixed. You know, I don't have time to scream and yell, I am going to try to be here as much as possible. Let's just do the things that we need to do, let's deal with the issues in the park. Thanks to Mr. Rucker, I know he is doing a very hard job in the police department and they are doing everything that they can. Let's just stay the course, let's stay focused. Mr. Berry, I invite you, I would like to set up something with you so you can meet the residents. Okay, because you can hear it from Council, but I think that you need to meet the residents that have vested hundreds of thousands of dollars into their homes and you need to speak to use also; so this way here we can get a good understanding of what we need from you. Because we have to fix this and it is going to take everybody to fix it. It is not going to take those five alone, it is going to take them, it is going to take us, it is going to take everybody together to get this things fixed. Alright? Thank you so much.

Mayor Walker:

Any more public comment? Hearing none, at this time we will have Council Comment.

#### **Council Comments**

Councilman Nock:

I wanted to say good evening everyone. You sort of stole a little bit of my thunder, because I personally want to say thank you to Mr. Brevogel. We always had an almost daily conversations and he has always taken them - "yes we can look into that and so forth", so I appreciate that. I know you were interim, but I do appreciate it. Having said that, just a question that I was asked by a neighbor, I don't know if you have reached Country Club or Windsor yet with the tree branches. Because I was approached and they've all

got the...

Richard Brevogel:

Thank you.

Councilman Nock:

Alright, so at some point you will be over there. I have nothing else to say Mr. Mayor.

Councilwoman Jennings:

Mr. Brevogel, I want to thank you again. You know, I thank you all the time because I think you are just the most dedicated director that I know; and I am so proud of the things that you do in the town; the leaf pickup, the snow removal, the tree branch removal. So, I think that you stepped into the position and I know we forced you to stay in it, because you resigned about twenty five times and we begged you to stay and I am so glad that you did, but I just want to thank you again. Mr. Berry, let me first say Mrs. Mack you are absolutely correct, and I think that the reason that we didn't do the presentation and we had talked about a reception is Mr. Berry came in and he just started and it seems like he has been here for a while. So, we met with him tonight and we will have to plan something so that we can introduce him to the residents because certainly they need to know what we have. We are very proud of him. Mr. Berry, thank you so much for applying, I know that Willingboro is dear to your heart and I look forward to great things. We met with him for an hour from 6:00 P.M. to 7:00 P.M. tonight and already the ideas that he has brought forth to us are really astounding. Can I mention the item on the last page or is that public information? He found something that's been missing for several years. In the amount of, we got a get for \$345,322.00 and he did that in the four or five days since he's been here. So, I know Mr. Floyd, I think that deserves a round of applause. So I am excited and looking forward to great things from you and welcome to Willingboro.

Councilman Anderson:

Good evening everyone thank you for coming out. It is always good to see you in attendance. Knowing that there is a concern, that you appreciate this community and you come out and let your voice be heard. No matter what it is, if it is indifference, it is an opportunity for us to understand what your pains are because we don't know. There is five of us, we are all over the place, so it is important that you come out and let us know what is out there. Congratulations to Mr. Berry. As everyone has already said, within his two or three days on he is already paying dividends and finding us dividends. So I just want to say, great work, great work. Mr. Brevogel, thank you as usual, the hard worker that was wearing the many hats and then having to deal with Council. So, I know it's been a journey, but you have been a true soldier; and as Mr. Berry says, a gladiator, a Spartan, and you carried that torch and I just want to say from the deepest part of my heart thank you

for hanging in there, thank you for believing in us and thank you for bringing us together. Even though we had different and independent ideas, you kind of brought us to the table to say "who wants to accomplish what" – at least we were able to move those. But thank you again. I had the opportunity to with Pat Lindsey Harvey and some other members of the Economic Development Committee to go down to Delaware last week to see our very own chairman for economic development receive his doctorate degree, Dr. Jamar Pursley, so that was very rewarding. Mr. Berry also had the opportunity to meet with Economic Development last night so that we can focus on his vision and strategic plan that you the community have been talking about. So, already he is sitting down trying to put this together and he was actually the missing piece. We didn't want to put anything in place that the new manager didn't have say-so in, so with that being said, I just want to say thank you for starting a job sleeves rolled up and already working, thank you sir.

Councilwoman Jennings:

I am sorry, I just forgot one little item. I just wanted to commend Mrs. Reva Foster and the Community Affairs Department, and I don't know how many other departments, probably all the departments were part of the booklet that we are looking at today and I know it has been a long time coming, but I commend you for doing an I'm sure a great job. I haven't seen it, but I just wanted to say thank you for that. You always pay the greatest attention to detail.

Deputy Mayor Holley:

Good evening, I too would like to thank everybody for coming out. I would like to echo everybody else's sentiments. Mr. Brevogel, I appreciate your hard work, dedication and commitment to our Township; Mr. Berry, thank you for coming in and hitting the ground running and getting right to work. That is exactly what we needed. I guess last Saturday I had the opportunity to attend the Easter egg hunt put on by Jason Jones and his organization Daddy Up along with the local branch of the NAACP as well as our very own Parks and Recreation staff and that was very well attended and it was a great event. That very same day I also witnessed in front of JFK there was a clothing drive taking place and there was a sneaker expo going on in the banquet hall. It is often times that people will say there is nothing to do, there is nothing going on; and that Saturday the entire Kennedy Center was packed and I just thought in my head there really is a lot going on in our community and people sometimes just don't take advantage of the things that we do have that are going on. So we also have the summer STEM

camp coming up the first annual this summer. I am excited about that as well and slowly but surely we are chipping away at some of the things that we need to get a handle on and we still have a lot of work to do. So just hold us accountable. Thank you.

Mayor Walker:

I just want to piggyback off of what the Deputy Mayor said about the things that are going on at our JFK Center. I often say that we are unique because I don't think that between here and Camden any other community has a community center like we do. That particular weekend and other weekends there is always something going on at the JFK Center; just this past weekend the celebrity basketball game, Willingboro's own Mike "Zombie" Coleman, I think this is the third year in a row that he has done that. I reached out to a couple of other towns to find out what goes on in the summer in their recreation departments. We have more camps and activities than any of the surrounding towns. We also employ, we have summer employment more than any of the surrounding towns between the recreation department, the school district, the water company, and Department of Public Works and I would say more than 90% of the individuals and maybe higher than that of the individuals that are hired for summer employment are Willingboro residents, most of them home from college and needing a little change in their pocket. So we are moving forward, we are flourishing. I think with the addition of Mr. Berry in place and it is always nice to walk in the door with some money in your pocket and deposit it in the bank. That is a real good start. I can't think of a better way to start than that. I see our Director Rucker is in the back and you know I know you guys are working hard finalizing some things that in the near future to make some announcements that will be pleasing to the community. I can't get into details right now, but I am encouraged by the work that you guys are doing down there in the police department. So it is something when there was turmoil and stress or distress. You know, there was excitement and not the kind that we wanted. Now that the waters are calming and sales are smooth, let's keep energized, let's keep moving, let's get some more people out and keep moving forward. So, I offer you that and say goodnight. Motion to adjourn?

Councilman Nock:

Second.

Clerk:

All in favor?

Council:

Aye.

Clerk:

Any opposed?

Council:

(None opposed)

There being no further discussion the meeting was adjourned at 8:20PM

Sarah Wooding, RMC Township Clerk

## Manager's Report

- The Concession Stand update.
   I have approved to move this project review forward, all information has been completed and waiting for quotes.
- II. I have a meeting with Delco to discuss their pilot for the coming year.
- III. Department Review is ongoing.
- IV. We are gathering additional data on preparing an Ordinance for the 3 seniors whose properties were discussed at the last meeting.
- V. I have a guest speaker to talk to us about Workplace Violence. She is the Founder and Author of this Think Tank Group, Kathleen Bosnik.
- VI. Insurance Recovery Check